UC Irvine

Western Journal of Emergency Medicine: Integrating Emergency Care with Population Health

Title

Violence and Abuse: A Pandemic Within a Pandemic

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/3nx235pb

Journal

Western Journal of Emergency Medicine: Integrating Emergency Care with Population Health, 24(4)

ISSN

1936-900X

Authors

Whiteman, Paula J. Macias-Konstantopoulos, Wendy L. Relan, Pryanka <u>et al.</u>

Publication Date 2023

DOI

10.5811/westjem.58405

Copyright Information

Copyright 2023 by the author(s). This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed

Violence and Abuse: A Pandemic Within a Pandemic

Paula J. Whiteman, MD¹
Wendy L. Macias-Konstantopoulos, MD, MPH, MBA^{2,3,4,5}
Pryanka Relan, MD, MPH^{6,7}
Anita Knopov, MD⁸
Megan L. Ranney, MD, MPH⁹
Ralph J. Riviello, MD, MS¹⁰

- ¹Cedars-Sinai Medical Center, Los Angeles, California ²Center for Social Justice and Health Equity, Boston, Massachusetts
- ³MGH Freedom Clinic, Boston, Massachusetts
- ⁴Harvard Medical School, Department of Emergency Medicine, Boston, Massachusetts
- ⁵Massachusetts General Hospital, Department of Emergency Medicine, Boston, Massachusetts
- ⁶Emory Healthcare Network, Atlanta, Georgia
- ⁷World Health Organization, Emergency, Trauma and Acute Care Programme, Geneva, Switzerland
- ⁸Brown University, Warren Alpert Medical School, Providence, Rhode Island ⁹Yale School of Public Health, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticutt
- ¹⁰University of Texas Health San Antonio, Lozano Long School of Medicine, Department of Emergency Medicine, San Antonio, Texas

Section Editor: Shahram Lotfipour, MD, MPH Submission history: Submitted August 15, 2022; Revision received April 21, 2023; Accepted June 26, 2023 Electronically published July 17, 2023 Full text available through open access at http://escholarship.org/uc/uciem_westjem DOI: 10.5811/westjem.58405

Introduction: During the COVID-19 pandemic, as society struggled with increasing disease burden, economic hardships, and with disease morbidity and mortality, governments and institutions began implementing stay-at-home or shelter-in-place orders to help stop the spread of the virus. Although well-intentioned, one unintended adverse consequence was an increase in violence, abuse, and neglect.

Methods: We reviewed the literature on the effect the pandemic had on domestic violence, child and elder abuse and neglect, human trafficking, and gun violence. In this paper we explore common themes and causes of this violence and offer suggestions to help mitigate risk during ongoing and future pandemics. Just as these forms of violence primarily target at-risk, vulnerable populations, so did pandemic-related violence target marginalized populations including women, children, Blacks, and those with lower socioeconomic status. This became, and remains, a public health crisis within a crisis. In early 2021, the American College of Emergency Physicians (ACEP) Public Health and Injury Committee was tasked with reviewing the impact the pandemic had on violence and abuse as the result of a resolution passed at the 2020 ACEP Council meeting.

Conclusion: Measures meant to help control the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic had many unintended consequences and placed people at risk for violence. Emergency departments (ED), although stressed and strained during the pandemic, remain a safety net for survivors of violence. As we move out of this pandemic, hospitals and EDs need to focus on steps that can be taken to ensure they preserve and expand their ability to assist victims should another pandemic or global health crisis develop. [West J Emerg Med. 2023;24(4)743–750.]

Keywords: pandemic; elder abuse; human trafficking; COVID-19; gun violence; intimate partner violence; child abuse; fear.

INTRODUCTION

In early 2020, as the world was thrust into the COVID-19 pandemic, countries struggled with increasing disease burden, economic hardships, and disease morbidity and mortality, which led to the implementation of stay-at-home orders to help stop viral spread. This led to increased stress, anxiety, and work/school absence.¹ Unintended adverse consequences included increases in violence, domestic violence (DV), child and elder abuse and neglect, human trafficking, and gun violence. In this article we look at the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on violence and its relationship to DV, child and elder abuse and neglect, human trafficking, and gun violence, and we offer suggestions to help mitigate violence and better manage our response in the face of this uncertainty.

METHODS

A group of experts in the topics of DV, child abuse and neglect, human trafficking, elder abuse and neglect, and gun violence came together to summarize the literature available regarding the COVID-19 pandemic and its impact on these topics.

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Soon after the implementation of pandemic mitigation measures, reports of DV surged globally. This led to United Nations Secretary Guterres' ominous warning: "We know lockdowns and quarantines are essential to suppressing COVID-19, but they can trap women with abusive partners... Over the past weeks, as the economic and social pressures have grown, we have seen a horrifying surge in domestic violence."² Media reports quickly called attention to links between pandemic lockdown orders and worldwide increases in intimate partner violence.³ While anyone can be a victim of DV, women are disproportionately affected; thus, for this paper we refer to female victims.

Researchers in New Zealand previously showed that all forms of family violence (DV, child abuse, and elder abuse) increase during and after large-scale crises.⁴ Examples of the widespread impact of pandemic lockdowns are abundant. In 2020 the *Guardian* reported a global surge in reports of DV.⁵ Brazil experienced a 40-50% increase in DV, and Spain had a 20% increase in the number of helpline calls in the first few days of lockdown.⁵ In Cyprus, the number of hotline calls rose 30% within one week of its first COVID-19 case.⁶ In the United Kingdom (UK), Refuge—one of the leading domestic abuse organizations-reported a 25% increase in helpline calls in the seven days following UK lockdown measures.⁶ During the same period, Refuge noted a 150% increase in website visits.7 In China's Hubei province, DV tripled when comparing February 2020 to February 2019.6 In France reports of DV increased 30% and in Argentina 25%.⁶

In March 2020 reports of DV within the United Sates followed a similar trajectory: the Portland [Oregon] Police Bureau recorded a 22% increase in family violence calls⁸; the San Antonio [Texas] Police Department saw an 18% increase⁹; in Alabama the Jefferson County Sheriff's Office reported a 27% increase in March 2020 compared to March 2019¹¹; and the New York City Police Department responded to a 10% increase in DV calls in March 2020 compared to March 2019.¹¹ In February 2021, the National Commission on COVID-19 and Criminal Justice (NCCCJ) reported that DV incidents in the US increased by 8.1% after lockdown orders were issued.¹² The NCCCJ report included police call logs, DV crime reports, emergency line registries, and health records. Despite these increases in reports and hotline calls, US emergency departments (ED) saw a significant decrease in visits related to intimate partner violence (442 vs 484) and suspected child abuse and neglect (884 vs. 1,038) during March 15-October 10, 2020, compared to the same period in 2019.¹³

Hotline and helpline calls surged in the US, with the National DV Hotline reporting a contact volume increase of 9% and $\approx 10\%$ of callers citing COVID-19 as a factor.¹⁵ Between March-May 2020, 90% of callers reported experiencing emotional/verbal abuse, 61% physical abuse, 16% digital abuse (use of technology to bully, harass, stalk, or intimidate), and 11% sexual abuse.¹⁵ Some hotlines noted decreased call volumes as survivors were unable to access hotlines due to isolation and abuser contact.

Homicides related to DV increased. In 2020 more than 2,000 people were killed in the US in DV-related shootings, an increase of 4% from 2019, with disproportionate increases in Texas (69%), Maryland (93%), Missouri (67%), and Utah (160%).¹⁶ In a survey of law enforcement personnel focused on DV response, 33% reported an increase in DV homicides in their communities and half reported abusers threatening to shoot survivors.¹⁷ Spain's first DV fatality occurred five days after lockdown. The UK as well saw an increase in DV-related homicides.¹⁸

Cases of DV rose during the pandemic as lockdown placed those vulnerable populations in close proximity to their abusers.^{19–22} Social isolation of survivors made them more susceptible to abuse with few resources for help. Unemployment, economic/financial strain, disease fears, childcare stress and homeschooling, depression, and drug and alcohol use all increased DV risk in the home, resulting in an increase in all forms of violence. Those victims in preexisting violent relationships as well as in previously nonviolent relationships had difficulty reaching out to DV hotlines; while some hotlines had dramatic increases in call volume, others experienced fewer calls. Without in-person access to family, friends, and co-workers, visible injuries go unnoticed and subtle clues may have been missed with face masks hiding visible facial trauma. Video-conferencing platforms allow cameras to be off or adjusted, blocking physical signs of the abuse or the abuser off-screen.

Aid from social service agencies, DV agencies, shelters, and rape crisis centers was limited with some organizations deemed non-essential. Infrastructure, technology, and financial limitations curtailed the transition to remote response. Remotely staffed hotlines and helplines stayed open. Shelters faced losses of volunteers and workers and difficulty implementing social distancing and personal protective equipment (PPE) protocols and cleaning/ disinfecting measures in the face of supply shortages.

Many EDs and hospitals severely restricted visitors, including DV and sexual assault advocates, crisis workers, and shelter staff, leaving victims without adequate support while being evaluated for injuries or following sexual assault. When allowed into the ED or hospital, agencies were required to provide their own PPE, despite supply shortages. Going forward, hospitals should establish policies allowing social service agencies access to survivors and to provide those workers with appropriate PPE during a pandemic. Emergency departments need to ensure they screen ALL patients for violence at the time of the visit/hospitalization and provide appropriate agency referrals. Given the unprecedented access abusers have to victims, resources need to be compact, easily concealable, and non-discoverable. Hospitals should work with local agencies to ensure access to services, personnel, and resources. State governments need to re-classify social service agencies as essential, allowing them to continue their important work.

Agencies need to do the following: 1) develop protocols and policies that allow for easy transition to work from home; 2) enhance information technology infrastructure in anticipation of future pandemics or lockdowns with staff education; and 3) institute routine, camera-on employee checks to ensure their well-being.

CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT

The World Health Organization, United Nations Women, and UNICEF released a joint statement calling for the protection of children from violence including maltreatment, gender-based violence, and sexual exploitation.²³ A report from the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention found that despite a dramatic decrease in total pediatric ED visits during lockdown, the number of hospitalizations from child abuse and neglect remained stable, representing a dramatic increase in the yearly percentage of ED visits related to child abuse and neglect among all age groups.²⁴ The National Child Abuse Hotline allows anyone, including children, to call in or report. In 2018 and 2019 the hotline received 93,000 and 90,000 calls, respectively.^{25,26} By contrast, in fiscal year 2020 there were over 112,000 calls, representing a 23% increase.²⁷

The same COVID-19 lockdown measures affecting DV survivors affected children as well. This includes social

isolation, virtual education, and financial and housing insecurities. The presence of children at home continuously instead of away at school or daycare led to added stress, with parents and caregivers denied respite from direct childcare duties. Home life became private. Without visitors to the home and children barred from attending school and extracurricular activities, there was no direct interaction with potential, mandated reporters or concerned citizens. Children had less opportunity to privately confide in or ask for help from teachers, counselors, friends, and healthcare personnel who would otherwise recognize signs of abuse.

If an individual doesn't already live in a safe environment, then lockdown becomes more dangerous to them. Sheltering in place may lead to child neglect as supervising adults engage in other necessary tasks. Abusers having unlimited access to new household members, both related and nonrelated, in shared living space, potentially placed children at further risk.

Without the in-person supervision of teachers or other school-based mandated reporters, virtual learning limits assessment of children for abuse or neglect, especially as virtual learning via cameras only shows part of the child or their environment. The actual household environment was potentially obscured with preloaded backgrounds or children being outside the home to access better Wi-Fi.

Similarly, case workers conducting virtual visits were not able to fully assess home-life situations. Food insecurity may have been missed. Children who relied on school breakfast and lunch programs as their source of healthy nutritious meals lacked adequate nutritious food during lockdown, negatively affecting health and learning. Mandated reporters did not have the same level of pre-pandemic contact with children, given the implementation of virtual learning and telemedicine visits. Abusers had greater ability to cover up or limit visualization of telltale signs of abuse. Official reports to child protective services decreased significantly by about 20-70%, possibly attributable to fewer in-person contacts with mandated reporters.²⁷

Child abuse and neglect is preventable. Pandemic and disasters require heightened methods of surveillance, reporting, and investigation of cases. Prevention strategies include the following: offering economic support; allowing parents flexible work schedules to balance childcare and work responsibilities; and implementing mechanisms to get children safely back in school for their mental health and physical well-being. Schools need flexibility for in-person services for children, including access to nutritious meals with community support to help with these efforts.

A visit to the ED may be a child's only access to help. Emergency physicians should conduct thorough history and physical exams of children, paying attention to emotional well-being, signs of physical injury, neglect, and other red flags of child abuse. Consults to social services and child protective services (CPS) should not be restricted due to a pandemic or limited access to PPE. The CPS agencies must have mechanisms to continue to conduct in-person and in-hospital evaluations and have processes for virtual home visits with the ability to provide other needed services.

EXPLOITATION AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

Societal safety measures meant to protect against COVID-19 transmission further isolated at-risk, exploited, and trafficked individuals, posing added barriers to potential victim identification and assistance. Vulnerability to exploitation and trafficking has been exacerbated by both the rise in family violence and household financial insecurity. Widespread school closures unique to the COVID-19 pandemic resulted in children spending more time online, possibly unsupervised, as parents or legal guardians who were essential workers had to juggle work and homelife.

The remote digital era ushered in by the COVID-19 pandemic led to exponential growth in predatory cyber activity including the targeted solicitation of minors through social media, chat rooms, and gaming platforms. As early as the first quarter of 2020, cybersecurity groups began to detect chatter within child sexual abuse material (CSAM) subscription forums and other parts of the darknet describing the pandemic as a unique opportunity to entice children online and including instructions on how to access children to produce and share CSAM.^{28–30} The National Center for Missing and Exploited Children (NCMEC) experienced "an explosion in reporting" to their *Cyber Tipline* early on.^{28,29} In May 2020, during the first wave of shutdowns, reports to the NCMEC tipline numbered almost 1.7 million, as compared to \approx 745,000 reports in May 2019.²⁹

According to NCMEC, reports involving at-risk children from across the country increased by 28% from an average of \approx 326,680 per week in 2019 to a weekly average of \approx 418,290 reports during 2020.²⁸ Reports of online enticements experienced an exponential growth of 97.5% from 19,174 total reports in 2019 to 37,872 in 2020.²⁸ The dramatic rise in criminal cyber activity and the concomitant risk to children are thought to be related to increased time online while socially distancing, adult boredom, and preoccupation with sexual thoughts, and a doubling in the number of chatters on CSAM forums since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic.³⁰

Survivors of trafficking in recovery, already struggling to establish themselves socially and financially, have had to endure food and housing insecurity and lack of employment opportunities during the general economic downturn. While some benefited from eviction moratoriums, many others were left homeless due to job loss and inability to pay rent. Socioeconomic stressors associated with the pandemic increased the risk of survivors being re-trafficked and of at-risk individuals being newly trafficked. The pressures for money to pay for food, housing, and other necessities may lead individuals to accept exploitative work, engage in commercial sex work, and commercially sexually exploit children.

To compound the problem, frontline health and social service organizations—and the precarious local mechanisms for referral—experienced severe disruptions of their everyday outreach and service activities. Any legal or immigration proceedings in progress prior to the start of the pandemic likely were unexpectedly suspended resulting in prolonged states of abeyance, uncertainty, and non-closure for victims and survivors. Consequently, the COVID-19 pandemic may have exacted a heavier toll on the physical, mental, emotional, and financial health of victims and survivors than is currently understood.

ELDER ABUSE AND NEGLECT

Elder abuse and neglect is "an intentional act, or failure to act, by a caregiver or another person in a relationship involving an expectation of trust that causes or creates a risk of harm to an older adult."³¹ Types of abuse include physical, sexual, emotional or psychological, as well as financial abuse, and neglect. Before COVID-19, an estimated one in six older persons were subject to abuse globally with one in 10 US residents ≥ 60 years subject to abuse. Post-COVID-19 increases in elder abuse were reported worldwide.³² Previously mentioned risk factors may be exacerbated in elderly populations.

There are associated risk factors of elder abuse that can be assessed and managed by medical and public health professionals such as diagnoses of mental illness, alcohol use disorder, and greater degrees of financial and emotional dependence experienced by a vulnerable elder. Risk factors vary among individuals, relationships, communities, and cultures. Identified protective factors include high levels of community cohesion and coordination of resources and services for older people. With early recognition of risk factors and implementation of protective strategies, elder abuse can be prevented.

There was an increase in mental health issues for persons of all ages in part due to implementation of mandatory public health and social measures such as physical distancing, isolation, and restrictions on movement. One study reported that elder abuse increased to one in five older people in the US during the COVID-19 pandemic.³³ Reports include those living in long-term care facilities or other community settings, as well as those living with caregivers.

Those living away from caregivers were further isolated, with less direct access to services and a decrease in available communication methods. Older people often have less technologic access and literacy, making it difficult to navigate without in-person support. Given their social isolation, older adults have become more dependent on caregivers, risking abuser exploitation. Caregivers had their own health and safety to worry about, as well as concerns about financial and other resources needed to care for the older persons in their life, leading to increased stress and burden on all involved, and further risk of exploitation of resources such as Social Security benefits designated for older people. Increased stigma was placed on older people, as those most severely affected by COVID-19 were sometimes given priority medical resources over younger people with a greater chance of survival.

Governments and public health professionals must acknowledge that elder abuse exists. Emergency clinicians should screen all older people for possible abuse and consider risk factors and protective factors during every encounter. Especially on the ED frontline and primary care offices, healthcare professionals must be aware of local/state reporting mandates. Any suspected mistreatment should be reported according to local/state mandates (usually via Adult Protective Services).

An impactful way to prevent mistreatment is to increase social connectedness with older people and their caregivers in our communities. With persistent physical distancing, we need to try harder to stay close socially—via phone and video calls, messaging, or outside meeting—to stay connected and check in with others to reduce isolation.

GUN VIOLENCE

The pandemic has been associated with increased firearms purchasing both by experienced owners and first-time buyers. With the start of the pandemic, a surge in US gun sales was tied to stay-at-home orders and the first wave of pandemicrelated unemployment.^{35,36} As the year progressed and political polarization increased, people continued to arm themselves; 40 million background checks for gun purchases were recorded in 2020.^{35,36} Almost one-quarter of those seeking guns had not previously owned a firearm. Woman and Blacks showed the greatest increases in firearm purchasing. Historically, increases in firearm purchases have been linked with elections or restrictive policy worries. But the COVID-19 pandemic diverged from this trend and was linked to fear associated with the pandemic, lockdown, racism, elections, and the police.

Both firearm assault and DV incidents in the US increased by 8.1% in the first months following the imposition of stayat-home orders.¹⁸ People at risk of DV are at high risk of being killed by a firearm with over one half of all intimate partner homicides committed with guns.³⁷ In a study conducted at Level I trauma centers across Philadelphia, Abdallah et al found that intentional or violent trauma, such as firearm violence, stabbings, and assaults, significantly increased when comparing six weeks prior to and 10 weeks after implementation of stay-at-home orders; other studies reported greater increases in shootings after lockdown was lifted.³⁸ Recognizing the synergistic epidemic, or syndemic, of racism, COVID-19, and firearm injury is important. Preliminary data showed Blacks were twice as likely as Whites to die from COVID-19.³⁸ Blacks are also eight times more likely to be killed by a firearm than Whites.³⁴ Preliminary statistics from 2020 suggest that the COVID-19 pandemic compounded racial inequities in firearm violence. In a study conducted using the Philadelphia Police Department data registry of shooting victims, researchers noted that a spike in the number of people shot per week depended on a temporal relationship to Philadelphia's first COVID-19 lockdown.⁴⁰

Finally, more than half of deaths from firearms occur from suicide. Although preliminary data suggests suicide deaths dropped in 2020 compared with 2019, it is anticipated that the mental health burden of the pandemic will peak later than the actual pandemic. The 1918 Spanish Flu pandemic, for example, was associated with an increase in death by suicide, suggesting the social isolation link.⁴¹ Firearms were shown to reduce the time period of first suicidal thoughts and attempts, as well as to significantly increase the lethality of those attempts.⁴² With increased access to firearms, numbers of first-time buyers, and feelings of social isolation, there is a high risk of future increases in suicides related to firearm injury.

While the summative effect of the COVID-10 pandemic and the gun violence pandemic, and their relationship to each other, has not yet been studied, there is cause for concern. Recognition of risk is the first step toward improved prevention of firearm injury. Emergency clinicians are uniquely positioned to intervene as we care for vulnerable patients who may be facing DV, racial violence, or depressive symptoms. Screening of *all* ED patients may make a difference.

COVID-19 FEAR AND NEGLECT

During the pandemic, there was a documented decrease in ED visits for medical and traumatic conditions, myocardial infarctions, stroke, and hyperglycemic crises.^{43–46} Forty percent of adults deferred care for fear of catching COVID-19, leading to serious morbidity and mortality.⁴⁷ An ACEP study found that 80% of those surveyed were concerned about contracting COVID-19 from other ED patients or visitors, and 29% actively delayed or avoided seeking medical care due to these concerns.⁴⁸ Another survey regarding non-COVID-19-related complaints found 59% were unlikely to use the ED and another 20% "didn't know."⁴⁹

Emergency physicians have countless stories of patients delaying medical care due to fear of contracting disease. Many of these patients presented very late into the course of their disease, suffering unnecessary complications and potentially permanent consequences. Such instances raise the question of when does fear of disease turn into actual neglect, and complicate the assessment of abuse and neglect, particularly of dependent populations.

Patients exercise their autonomy when deciding whether to seek care due to fear of COVID-19. What if that decision were made for the patient by someone else? Are parents neglectful when choosing not to take their child to the doctor or ED for care because of fears surrounding COVID-19? Is it child neglect if parents delay seeking care for their 9-year-old with right lower quadrant abdominal pain for a week resulting in perforated appendicitis requiring percutaneous drainage, prolonged parenteral antibiotics, and delayed appendectomy? Is this reportable to CPS?

Conversely, there is the example of an elderly woman who falls with immediate hip pain and inability to walk and whose refusal of family members' offer to take her to the ED leaves her bedbound for a week. Family bought diapers for toileting and gave her meals in bed. Finally, when the pain escalated, she agreed to present to the ED where she was diagnosed with an intertrochanteric hip fracture with associated deep vein thrombosis. Is this self-neglect or elder neglect? Nursing home staff assume a resident with fever, body aches, abdominal pain, and nausea/vomiting/diarrhea has COVID-19 during an outbreak in their facility and don't send her to the ED for three days despite a negative COVID-19 test. She was found to have incarcerated bowel with sepsis. Was the nursing home neglectful for anchoring on COVID-19 because of their facility's concomitant outbreak? Are these events reportable to Adult Protective Services?

Child neglect is defined as the failure of a parent or other person with responsibility for the child to provide needed food, clothing, shelter, medical care, or supervision to the degree that the child's health, safety, and well-being are threatened with harm.⁵⁰ Similarly, elder neglect is defined as failure by a caregiver or other person in a trust relationship to protect an elder from harm or the failure to meet needs for essential medical care, nutrition, hydration, hygiene, clothing, and basic activities of daily needs or shelter, which results in a serious risk of compromised health and/or safety relative to age, health status, and cultural norms.³¹ Selfneglect is the behavior of an elderly person that threatens his/ her own health and safety.³¹

During non-pandemic times, most clinicians would believe that these questions posed above were proof of neglect. However, pandemic fears, especially during surges, made this judgment difficult. In assessing situations, several factors must be considered, including intent, expectation of trust, risk, and harm. The key question to consider is "what was the intent or intentionality of the decision?" Was delaying care malicious or honoring the patient's wishes? In cases of self-neglect, the competence and decision-making capacity of the patient must be considered. It is not self-neglect if the patient has competence and decision-making capacity.³¹

Classifying actions as neglect requires thought. One does not want to wrongfully accuse or, conversely, miss red flags and possibly subject the patient to more serious abuse. Emergency physicians should employ ED social workers to help with difficult cases. With regard to COVID-19 fear, local and national organizations needed to educate the public about seeking appropriate medical care and the true risk of disease transmission in healthcare settings. Patient education is key to ensure timely and appropriate medical care. With the advent of vaccination, hopefully these fears were lessened.

LIMITATIONS

The authors who performed the literature search and review were not blinded. The true extent of pandemic-related violence remains, and will likely remain, incompletely reported and understood. As a result, the available quantitative data is limited. Anecdotal evidence suggests that pandemics require increased vigilance for signs of interpersonal abuse and violence. Moreover, and perhaps more pressing, a thorough risk-benefit analysis of universal lockdowns as a mitigation strategy must be conducted to further our understanding and ensure adequate emergency preparedness during future respiratory pandemics, given a much earlier prediction that lockdowns would be of little help and would increase violence. Finally, we did not focus on specific prevention techniques related to COVID-19, as research on this subject was sparse.

CONCLUSION

It is evident that measures meant to help control the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic had many unintended consequences and placed people at risk for violence. The pandemic left abuse and violence victims feeling isolated with fewer options for help and decreased opportunities for recognition. Hospitals and violence prevention programs need to start planning for the next pandemic with a focus on preserving or expanding access to services, strengthening social service agency partnerships, and ensuring these agencies have access to the ED with proper PPE.

Address for Correspondence: Ralph J. Riviello, MD, MS, University of Texas Health San Antonio, Lozano Long School of Medicine, Department of Emergency Medicine, 7703 Floyd Curl Drive, MC 7736, San Antonio, TX 78229. Email: riviellor@uthscsa.edu

Conflicts of Interest: By the *West*JEM article submission agreement, all authors are required to disclose all affiliations, funding sources and financial or management relationships that could be perceived as potential sources of bias. No author has professional or financial relationships with any companies that are relevant to this study. There are no conflicts of interest or sources of funding to declare.

Copyright: © 2023 Whiteman et al. This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) License. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

REFERENCES

 COVID-19 Mental Disorders Collaborators. Global prevalence and burden of depressive and anxiety disorders in 204 countries and territories in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet.* 2021;398(10312):1700–1712. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(21) 02143-7.

- Togoh I. UN Chief urges governments: "Prioritise women's safety" as domestic abuse surges during coronavirus lockdowns. *Forbes*. 2020. Available at: https://www.forbes.com/sites/isabeltogoh/2020/04/06/ un-chief-urges-governments-prioritise-womens-safety-as-domesticabuse-surges-during-coronavirus-lockdowns/?sh=6b460626172f. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Taub A. A new COVID-19 crisis: domestic abuse rises worldwide. NY Times. 2020. Available at: Coronavirus-domestic-violence.html. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- New Zealand Family Violence Clearinghouse (NZFVC). Preventing and responding to family, whanau and sexual violence during COVID-19. 2020. Available at: https://nzfvc.org.nz/covid-19/preventingresponding-violence-covid-19. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- The Guardian. Lockdowns around the world bring rise in domestic violence. 2020. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/society/ 2020/mar/28/lockdowns-world-rise-domestic-violence. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- UN Women. COVID-19 and ending violence against women and girls. 2020. Available at: https://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/ attachments/sections/library/publications/2020/issue-brief-covid-19and-ending-violence-against-women-and-girls-en.pdf?la=en&vs= 5006. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Kelly K, Morgan T. Coronavirus: domestic abuse calls up 25% since lockdown, charity says. BBC, 2020. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/ news/uk-52157620. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Portland Police Bureau. Trends analysis: pre and post school closures. 2020. Available at: https://www.portland.gov/police/chiefs-office/ documents/2020-police-annual-report/download. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Management CoSAOoE. Social distancing doesn't mean safety distancing. Department of Government and Public Affairs; 2020. Available at: https://www.sanantonio. gov/gpa/News/ArtMID/24373/ ArticleID/18724/Social-distancing-doesn. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Money J. Jefferson County experiencing increase in domestic violence crimes during Covid-19 pandemic. Jefferson County Sheriff's Office; 2020. Available at: https://jeffcosheriffal.com. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- New York City Police Department. Domestic violence reports. New York City Police Department; 2020. Available at: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ nypd/stats/reports-analysis/domestic-violence.page. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- National Commission on COVID-19 and Criminal Justice (NCCCJ). Impact report: COVID-19 and domestic violence trends. Feb 23, 2021. Available at: https://covid19.counciloncj.org/2021/02/23/impact-reportcovid-19-and-domestic-violence-trends/. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Holland KM, Jones C, Vivolo-Kantor AM, et al. Trends in US emergency department visits for mental health, overdose, and violence outcomes before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2021;78(4):372–9. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.4402

- National Domestic Violence Hotline. A snapshot of domestic violence during COVID-19. 2020. Available at: https://www.thehotline.org/ resources/a-snapshot-of-domestic-violence-during-covid-19/. Accessed May 15, 2021.
- National Domestic Violence Hotline. COVID-19 special report. 2020. Available at: https://www.thehotline.org/wp-content/uploads/media/ 2020/09/The-Hotline-COVID-19-60-Day-Report.pdf. Accessed May 16, 2021.
- Glaun D. A handful of states fueled a national increase in domestic violence shooting deaths as COVID-19 spread. *Frontline* 2021. Available at: https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/nationalincrease-domestic-violence-shooting-deaths-during-covid-19/. Accessed May 15, 2021.
- Lynch K, Logan TK. Assessing challenges, needs, and innovations in gender-based violence services during the COVID-19 pandemic: results summary report. San Antonio, TX: University of Texas at San Antonio, College for Health, Community and Policy. 2021. Available at: https:// assets.speakcdn.com/assets/2497/covid_gender_based_violence_ final_report.pdf. Accessed May 16, 2021.
- Ingala-Smith K Counting dead women. 2020. Available at: https:// kareningalasmith.com/. Accessed May 16, 2021.
- Piquero AR, Jennings WG, Jemison E, Kaukinen C, Knaul FM. Domestic violence during the COVID-19 pandemic-evidence from a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Crim Just*. 74 (2021) 101806, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crimjus.2021.101806.
- Evans ML, Lindauer M, Farrell M. A pandemic within a pandemicintimate partner violence during COVID-19. *N Engl J Med.* 2020;338:2302–4. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp2024046
- Bradbury-Jones C, Isham L. The pandemic paradox: the consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence. *J Clin Nurs.* 2020;29:2047–9, doi: 10.1111/jocn.15296
- Swedo E, Idaikkadar N, Leemis R, Dias T, et al. Trends in U.S. emergency department visits related to suspected or confirmed child abuse and neglect among children and adolescents aged < 18 years before and during the COVID-19 pandemic–United States, January 2019-September 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(49):1841–7.
- 24. ChildHelp. Hotline impact report FY 2018. Available at: https://www. childhelp.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Hotline-Impact-Report-FY18.pdf. Accessed May 20, 2021.
- ChildHelp. Hotline impact report, FY 2019. Available at: https://www. childhelp.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Hotline-Impact-Report-FY19v2.pdf. Accessed May 20, 2021.
- ChildHelp. Hotline impact report, FY 2020. Available at: https://www. childhelp.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Hotline-Impact-Report-FY20.pdf. Accessed May 20, 2021.

- Welch M, Haskins R. What COVID-19 means for America's child welfare system. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution; 2020. Available at: https://www.brookings.edu/research/what-covid-19-means-foramericas-child-welfare-system/. Accessed May 20, 2021.
- O'Donnell B. "COVID-19 and Missing & Exploited Children: Data from Jan 1, 2020 – Dec 31, 2020." National Center for Missing & Exploited Children, Blog, 04-30-2021. Available at: https://www.missingkids.org/ blog/2020/covid-19-and-missing-and-exploited-children. Accessed July 9, 2023.
- Scott MacFarlane Rick Yarborough, Jones Steve. "Online Predator Complaints Spike During the Pandemic." NBC 4 Washington, 2020. Available at: https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/onlinepredator-complaints-spike-during-pandemic/2377394/. Accessed July 7, 2023.
- Parks A, Sparre C, Söderquist E, Arver S, Andersson G, Kaldo V, et al. Illegal online sexual behavior during the COVID-19 pandemic: a call for action based on experienced from the ongoing Prevent It research study. *Arch Sex Behav.* 2020;48(5):1433–5. doi: 10.1007/s10508-020-01750-7
- Hall J, Karch DC, Crosby A. Elder abuse surveillance: uniform definitions and recommended core data elements. Atlanta, GA: The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2016. Available at: https:// www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/EA_Book_Revised_2016.pdf. Accessed June 3, 2022.
- Yunus RM, Abdullah NN, Firdaus MAM. Elder abuse and neglect in the midst of COVID-19. *J Glob Health*. 2021;11:03122. doi: 10.7189/jogh. 11.03122. PMID: doi:34912545.
- Chang ES, Levy BR. High prevalence of elder abuse during the COVID-19 pandemic: risk and resilience factors. *Am J Geri Psych*. 2021. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2021.01.007
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting Systems: Fatal Injury Reports. 2019. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/fatal_injury_reports. html. Accessed June 1, 2021.
- Arthur Rob, Asher Jeff. "What drove the historically large murder spike in 2020?" *The Intercept*, 2021. Available at: theintercept.com/2021/02/21/ 2020-murder-homicide-rate-causes/. Accessed June 1, 2021.
- Sutherland M, McKenney M, Elkubili A. Gun violence during COVID-19 pandemic: paradoxical trends in New York City, Chicago, Los Angeles and Baltimore. *Am J Emerg Med.* 2021;39:225-6.
- Domestic Violence and Firearms. The Educational Fund to Stop Gun Violence, 2020. Available at: efsgv.org/learn/type-of-gun-violence/ domestic-violence-and-firearms/. Accessed June 1, 2021.
- Abdallah H, Zhao C, Kaufman E, et al. Increased Firearm Injury During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Hidden Urban Burden. *J Am Coll Surg.* 2021;232(2):159–68.e3.

- Neuman Scott. "COVID-19 death rate for Black Americans twice that for Whites, new report says." NPR, NPR, 2020. Available at: www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/08/13/ 902261618/covid-19-death-rate-for-black-americans-twice-that-forwhites-new-report-says. Accessed June 1, 2021.
- Beard J, Jacoby S, Maher Z, et al. Changes in shooting incidence in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, between March and November 2020. *JAMA*. 2021;325(13):1327–28.
- 41. Eghigian Greg, PhD. "The Spanish Flu pandemic and mental health: a historical perspective." *Psychiatric Times*. 2020. Available at: www. psychiatrictimes.com/view/spanish-flu-pandemic-and-mental-healthhistorical-perspective. Accessed June 1, 2021.
- Shanessa E, Caitlin S, Burka S. Lethality of firearms relative to other suicide methods: a population based study. *J Epidemiol Commun Health.* 2003;57:120–4.
- Masroor S. Collateral damage of COVID-19 pandemic: delayed medical care. J Card Surg. 2020;35(6):1345–7.
- 44. Messac L, Knopov A, Horton M. Delayed care-seeking for non-COVID illnesses in Rhode Island. *R I Med J.* 2020;103(4):10–11.
- Asarpota DM, Wyss KJ, Marco CA. Case report: fear of COVID-19 leads to gangrene. ACEP Now. 2021. Available at: https://www. acepnow.com/article/case-report-fear-of-covid-19-leads-togangrene/?singlepage=1&theme=print-friendly. Accessed June 15, 2021.
- Lange SJ, Ritchey MD, Goodman AB, et al. Potential indirect effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on use of emergency departments for acute life-threatening conditions — United States, January–May 2020. *Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(25):795–800.
- Czeisler MÉ, Marynak K, Clarke KEN, et al. Delay or avoidance of medical care because of COVID-19–related concerns— United States, June 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(36):1250–7.
- Public poll: emergency care concerns amidst COVID-19. ACEP website. Available at: https://www.emergencyphysicians.org/ globalassets/emphysicians/all-pdfs/acep-mc-covid19-april-pollanalysis.pdf. Accessed May 29, 2020.
- National tracking poll #2004100 April 29–30, 2020. Morning Consult website. Available at: https://morningconsult.com/wp-content/uploads/ 2020/05/2004100_crosstabs_CONTENT_CORONAVIRUS_RVs_v2_ JB.pdf. Accessed May 22, 2020.
- Child Welfare Information Gateway. Definitions of child abuse and neglect. Washington, DC: US Department of Health and Human Services, 2019. Available at: https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/ define.pdf. Accessed June 15, 2021.